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BIRMINGHAM CITY COUNCIL 
PUBLIC REPORT 

 

Report to: Licensing Sub Committee A 

Report of: Director of Regulation & Enforcement  

Date of Meeting: Monday 13th January 2025 
Subject: 
 

Gambling Act 2005 
Premises Licence - Grant  

Premises Shipley’s, 90 – 92 Erdington High Street, 
Erdington, Birmingham, B23 6RS 

Ward affected: Erdington  

Contact Officer 
 

David Kennedy, Principal Licensing Officer, 
licensing@birmingham.gov.uk 

 

1. Purpose of report:  

 
To consider the relevant representations that have made in respect of an application for a 
Bingo Premises. 
 

 

2. Recommendation:  

 
To consider the representations that have been made and to determine the application. 
 

 

3. Brief Summary of Report:  

 
Premises Licence application received on 8th November 2024 in respect of Shipley’s, 90 – 
92 Erdington High Street, Erdington, Birmingham, B23 6RS. 

 
Representations have been received from Interested Parties. 

 

4. Compliance Issues:  

4.1 Consistency with relevant Council Policies, Plans or Strategies: 

 
The report complies with the City Council’s Statement of Licensing Principles and the 
Council’s Corporate Plan to improve the standard of all licensed persons, premises and 
vehicles in the City. 
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5. Relevant background/chronology of key events: 

 
Shipley Estates Limited submitted an application for a Bingo Premises Licence on 8th 
November 2024 for Shipley’s, 90 – 92 Erdington High Street, Erdington, Birmingham, B23 
6RS. 
 
Representations have been received from Interested Parties, which are attached at 
Appendices 1 – 14.  
 
The application, including the Local Risk Assessment, is attached as Appendix 15. 
 
Site Location Plan Appendix 16. 
 
When carrying out its licensing function, a licensing authority shall aim to permit the use 
of premises for gambling in so far as the authority think it is in accordance with any 
relevant codes of practice issued by the Gambling Commission, in accordance with 
guidance to licensing authorities issued by the Commission, in accordance with the 
authorities’ statement of licensing principles and is reasonably consistent with the  
licensing objectives, which are: - 
 

a. Preventing gambling from being a source of crime or disorder, being 
associated with crime or disorder or being used to support crime.  

b. Ensuring that Gambling is conducted in a fair and open way 
c. Protecting Children and other vulnerable persons from being harmed or 

exploited by gambling. 
 

 

6.   List of background documents:  

 
Representations as detailed in Appendices 1 – 14  
Application Form and Local Risk Assessment, Appendix 15 
Site Location Plan, Appendix 16 
 

 

7.   Options available 

 
To Grant the application 
To Refuse the application 
Grant the application with conditions 
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Appendix 1 

 

From: Councillor Robert Alden   

Sent: 05 December 2024 13:42 

To: Licensing   

Cc: Councillor Gareth Moore   

Subject: Licensing Objection - 90-92 High Street former Costa Coffee 

 

Dear Licensing, 

 

We have been made aware of a Gambling Application to move the existing Adult Gaming Centre at 243 

High Street into the unit at 90-92 High Street. This unit is the former Costa Coffee unit.  

 

The application is to transfer the license from the 243 premises and also to expand the use to also 

have a Bingo Premise Licence as well. 

 

We are very concerned about this application and its impact locally and so oppose the application to 

convert the former Costa unit into a gambling unit, by relocating a store from further down the High St.  

 

While this is not an increase in the number of units, across the whole High Street, this is replacing a 

smaller shop with a larger one and so will likely increase the amount of betting machines operating 

and importantly will also lead to a concentration of gambling shop units in the same location. There is 

already a betting shop next door and another 4 doors up, very close to this location and therefore the 

clustering of gambling units close to each other in the pedestrian part of the High Street could 

increase ASB and crime. 

 

The Gambling Act 2005 has three clear objectives: 

 

• keeping gambling crime free 

• making sure that gambling is fair and open 

• protecting children and vulnerable adults 

 

Looking at this application and the recent history of Erdington with the Anti-Social behaviour and 

crime that has taken place nearby a range of gambling establishments the clustering of 3 nearby each 

other on the pedestrian area of the High Street nearby a range of family aimed shops and the markets 

will lead to significant risk of gambling associated crime in the location, and will lead to placing many 

more children nearby the establishment in its new location than go past its current location.  

 

The pedestrian area is home to Erdington Library a mere 5 or 6 units away, which has a dedicated 

children’s library and hosts a range of family activities. It is also the part of the High Street often older 
children hang around in to socialise after school. These would be exposed to this new unit if given 

permission, given the double frontage of the place it would be very difficult not to notice it. 

 

This end of the High Street is also leads directly onto terraced roads which house large numbers of 

families who would regularly be exposed to the new unit if given permission.  

 

The wider Erdington area is we understand home to a number of exempt accommodation units 

housing recovering gambling addicts and placing one such establishment in such a large and 

prominent location will increase the risk that those residents could slip back into addiction. 

 

Shops report there is significant levels of shop lifting locally and the application does not give any 

details about how the applicant would prevent the proceeds of the sale of those goods then being 

gambled on the premises. 
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Due to the above and this increase in size of the unit, clustering impact on this part of the High Street 

and the loss of one of the larger retail units left in Erdington High Street, we urge the Council to reject 

the application.  

 

Yours sincerely  

Cllrs Robert Alden (resident nearby on Orchard Road) and Gareth Moore Erdington’s Ward Councillors 

Cllr Robert Alden 

Erdington Ward 
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Appendix 2 

 

From:  

Sent: 26 November 2024 15:37 

To: Licensing   

Subject: Gambling application 90-92 Erdington High Street 

 

94, Orchard Road Erdington B24 9JD 

 

Dear Sir or Madam, 

 

I strongly object to the application for a gambling arcade at 90/92 Erdington High Street. There is 

already a betting shop next door and another one only four doors up. I feel that a cluster of gambling 

units so close to one another on a pedestrian part of the High Street could certainly increase ASB and 

crime, indeed BBC Midlands Today did an article on Erdington High Street last evening where the 

shoplifting and drug taking was discussed. 

 

I am also concerned that this premises is also very close to Erdington Library, which is well used by 

young people and adults alike and any more ASB in the area would not be fair on children and the 

vulnerable particularly. This as you obviously know is one of the objectives in the Gambling Act. 

 

The Gambling Act itself has clear objectives and one of these is keeping gambling crime free, I do not 

think that this would be the case in this part of Erdington, which at the moment is fairly pleasant to be 

in, unlike the other end of the High Street. 

 

Yours sincerely, 
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Appendix 3 

 

 

From:  

Sent: 26 November 2024 20:28 

To: Licensing   

Subject: Appeal against Shirley's opening a larger gambling site on Erdington High Street 

 

I am writing to strongly oppose the request by Shipley's to open a larger gambling property in whst was 

previously Costa Coffee. 

 

As a home owner on Edwards Road I find it more and more terrifying to enter the high street and this 

would be bringing the trouble even closer. 

 

Shipleys are guaranteed massive profits but at the expense of families that want to live safely in their 

own community. I'm sure the owners would not be happy to live in Erdington. 

 

This has to stop. 
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Appendix 4  
 

 

From:  

Sent: 27 November 2024 08:57 

To: Licensing   

Subject: Gambling Application: 90-92 High Street, Erdington 

 

I am writing to formally object to the gambling application for converting the former coffee shop 

located at 90-92 Erdington High Street into a gambling arcade.  

 

The High Street already has a significant number of gambling and betting establishments, which has 

contributed to noticeable anti-social behaviour issues in the area. The introduction of another 

gambling arcade would exacerbate these problems, further deteriorating the quality of life for local 

residents and negatively impacting the community.  

 

Key points of concern include: 

 

1. **Increase in Anti-Social Behaviour**: The presence of multiple gambling establishments has 

already led to a rise in anti-social activities, including loitering and public disturbances. Adding 

another such venue would likely intensify these issues.  

 

2. **Community Well-being**: The High Street should offer a diverse range of businesses that cater 

to the needs and well-being of all residents. A gambling arcade does not align with the community's 

needs and could potentially harm vulnerable individuals.  

 

3. **Economic Impact**: The current economic climate requires supporting businesses that bring 

positive contributions to the community. Converting a coffee shop, which serves as a social hub, into 

a gambling arcade could result in decreased foot traffic and a negative impact on other local 

businesses.  

 

4. **Public Opinion**: There is a significant concern among residents regarding the proliferation of 

gambling venues. This sentiment should be considered in the planning process, prioritising the wishes 

and welfare of the local community. For the reasons outlined above, I urge the council to reject this 

planning application and consider the long-term impact on the community's safety and well-being.  

 

If you need anything else from me, or further details please let me know.  

 

Thank you.  

 

 

Concerned resident of Erdington 
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Appendix 5  
 

 

From:  

Sent: 27 November 2024 10:44 

To: Licensing   

Subject: Gambling application: 243 High Street, Erdington to 90-92 High Street Erdington 

 

We are concerned and object to the application for this gambling application, currently at 243 High 

Street, Erdington to 90-92 High Street, Erdington (formerly Costa Coffee). 

 

We need more retail businesses not gambling shops. The Co-oP is to close soon which will be another 

blow to the shopping area. We do not want establishments that bring increases in crime and Anti-

Social behaviour. 

 

 

 

 Orchard Road, Erdington, Birmingham, B24  
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Appendix 6 

 

 

From:  

Sent: 27 November 2024 15:01 

To: Licensing   

Subject: 90-92 high street 

 

To whom it concerns 

 

I wish to add comment on the application for a gambling arcade to move to 90-92 high street , 

Erdington. 

 

I am resident of the area. 

 

There are already too many gambling and betting shops in that part of the high street. I frequently 

witness antisocial behaviour on that part of the High Street already and adding a gambling arcade will 

just add risk to that increasing.  

 

It is not appropriate and puts vulnerable adults at risk by increasing the options and temptations 

available in one area. There is already a betting shop right next door.  

 

Erdington high street is loosing shops and cafes and we need more premises like these to increase 

footfall in the area and make it a more welcoming place, moving a gambling arcade is not the answer.  

 

Many thanks for consideration of my comments.  

 

 

Edwards Road Resident 
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Appendix 7 

 

 

From:  

Sent: 30 November 2024 20:09 

To: Licensing   

Subject: Shipleys Bingo License application for 90-92 High Street, Erdington 

 

To whom it may concern, 

 

My family and I live in the neighborhood, a short walk away from 90-92 High Street, and we are against 

having another gambling provider particularly as it's so close to several others.  

 

Having another gambling provider makes the High Street less family friendly, encourages crime and 

antisocial behaviour. 

 

There are already many issues with antisocial behaviour near to where these gambling providers are 

located. My children and I do not feel safe walking past these gambling shops as do many other 

families that I know who live in the area.  

 

Gambling is not a positive thing and our high streets should be at the heart of everything that we do to 

create positive changes for our children and our community. Our local schools work hard to safeguard 

children and young people and having gambling establishments in a family area just exacerbates the 

situation. 

 

Gambling should not be encouraged, and I do hope the application is refused. 

 

Yours faithfully 
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Appendix 8 

 

From:  

Sent: 02 December 2024 23:00 

To: Licensing   

Subject: Objection to Licence Application (Shipley's Erdington) 

 

Dear Sir or Madam, 

 

I am writing to raise my objection to the granting of a licence of a Bingo Premises License at 90-92 High 

Street, Erdington which has been filed by Shipley Estates Limited. 

 

Over the last few years, Erdington High Street has sadly developed a reputation for drug dealing and 

anti-social behaviour (in part due to the unmanaged proliferation of HMO's in the area). I fear that the 

placement of a large gambling premises as proposed will undermine the work of local councillors, 

residents associations and the police to make Erdington High Street (and the surrounding area) a 

safer, more welcoming and crime free environment.  

 

There is already a betting shop next door to the site linked to this application and another just a few 

doors up from the proposed site and while it is appreciated that the existing Shipleys site would close 

if the application was approved, this would nonetheless lead to a clustering of gambling premises in 

very close proximity to each other and potentially fuel an increase the level of anti-social behaviour 

and crime.  

 

There is also a distinct possibility that granting licence for this premises could result in existing ASB 

issues which are currently occuring toward the opposite end of the High Street (by Six Ways Island and 

near where the current Shipley's is located) simply moving up the road to what is the more family 

friendly pedestrianised end of the HIgh Street (there is currently a board and card game shop, a video 

game retailer, a school uniform retailer, Wilton Market, a cafe and other retail units that regularly 

attract parents and children while out shopping). 

 

Home Office data has highlighted Erdington as being one of the worst areas in the city for antisocial 

behaviour and this application will NOT do anything to alleviate this or help contribute positively to the 

profile of the area and make Erdington High Street a more family friendly and inviting place to visit.  

As such I ask that you refuse to grant the licence that has been applied for. 

 

Kind regards 
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Appendix 9 

 

 

From:  

Sent: 04 December 2024 14:28 

To: Licensing   

Subject: Gambling arcade application 

 

RE. GAMBLING APPLICATION FOR GAMBLING ARCADE 

To move to 90-92 High Street, Erdington (former Costa unit) 

 

I am very concerned about this application, and urge you to reject it. 

 

I believe that the proposed location is wholly inappropriate. It will create a cluster of betting and 

gambling establishments within a short distance of each other. This is very worrying and has the 

potential to change the character of this section of the high street, to its detriment. Currently, the 

proposed unit is by a pleasant, pedestrianised area of the high street, near to local cafes. The area is 

well used as a meeting place, and for social, family friendly gatherings (such as the Christmas lights 

switch on). 

 

I am very worried that a large gambling arcade here will be attractive to young people, encouraging 

them to partake in gambling. It could also become an after-school meeting point, leading to potential 

issues. It could be a magnate for anti-social behaviour, making young people and local residents very 

vulnerable. 

 

An increase in access to gambling can also create social issues. Gambling can be highly addictive, 

and can lead to issues around debt as well as having a negative impact on mental health. 

Many businesses, community groups and local residents in Erdington are keen to promote social 

cohesion, and increase opportunities to engage in positive activities. The creation of more, and larger, 

gambling establishments does the opposite of this. Places such as this only serve to perpetuate a 

negative image of Erdington, and exacerbate some of the issues we currently encounter on the high 

street, such as shoplifting, drug dealing and alcohol consumption. 

 

I object to this application in the strongest terms, and again urge you to not allow it to go ahead. 

 

Thank you. 

 

        York Road 

Erdington 

Birmingham B23  
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Appendix 10 

 

 

From:  

Sent: 04 December 2024 19:54 

To: Licensing   

Subject: Re: 90-92 High Street, Erdington 

 

Dear Sir/Madam, 

 

I am writing to object to the application to move the Adult Gaming Centre from 243 to 90-92 High 

Street Erdington.  

 

The re-purposing of the former Costa unit will further reduce the retail stock within the High Street. 

This is an increasing concern with several businesses (e.g. Boots, Walter Smith and the Co-op) closing 

their Erdington shops in the last two years. 

 

It will also significantly expand Shipley's presence on the High Street. They currently have two single 

fronted premises, Nos. 90-92 being the smaller of the two. The former Costa unit is double fronted 

and will therefore increase the number of terminals etc which they can install and thus their footfall.  

At the same time, their parallel request for a Bingo Premises Licence seems to be a means to allow 

under 18s onto these premises as long as they only use gaming (i.e. slot) machines. The Gambling Act 

2005 has the objective to protect children and vulnerable adults. This seems directly to conflict with 

Shipley's request. Moreover there are already many vulnerable adults in the Erdington area. Money is 

very tight. Begging is commonplace on the High Street. How can this expansion improve the situation? 

There are eight gaming or gambling outlets on the High Street all told. Indeed, there are two 

bookmakers (Boyle Sports and William Hill) very close to 90-92, the latter being next door. This new 

cluster of outlets will clearly draw more people down to the pedestrianised end of the street.    

 

Erdington High Street already has a very bad reputation (as reported throughout November by both 

local and national press) for anti-social behaviour and criminality. This application will only add to this 

if approved. The 2005 Act also has the objective to keep gambling crime free. Shipley's application will 

likely have the opposite effect. It must be rejected.  

 

Yours faithfully, 

       

P.S.  My address is             Orchard Road Erdington B24            . This is within easy walking distance of 

the end of the High Street directly affected by this application.  
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Appendix 11 
 

From:  

Sent: 05 December 2024 17:09 

To: Licensing   

Subject: 90-92 High St Erdington 

 

 

We have just become aware of the application to transfer the gambling licence from 243 High St to the 

above. 

 

We wish to object to this as this part of the High St is becoming a gambling centre with two 

bookmakers in the immediate vicinity and a total of 7 such operations on the High St.  If any change is 

needed it is surely to reduce the number of such licences. 

 

This would replace a cafe with yet another gambling establishment, ruining what remains of the 

community retail facilities. Such businesses are accompanied by anti social behaviour. 

 

Does nobody care what is happening to Erdington  High St  which is becoming lost to betting and 

gaming operations and all the social degeneration that accompanies it? 

 

 

 Orphanage Rd 

Erdington 
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Appendix 12 

 
 

From:  

Sent: 05 December 2024 17:38 

To: Licensing   

Subject: Objection to Shipley’s Gaming Erdington  
 

Hello,  

 

I wanted to raise my objection to Shipley’s Gaming relocation. 
 

The area is already filled with addicts and the most vulnerable.  

 

I have sat with very fragile people in Erdington who have been betting in Erdington and had to escape 

for safety and their lives have been turned upside down.  

 

Young, vulnerable women and young men need support not further chances to ruin their lives.  

 

Kind Regards 
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Appendix 13 

 

From:  

Sent: 05 December 2024 18:52 

To: Licensing   

Subject: Shipley Gaming. 

 

Dear Sir/Madam 

 

I am writing to protest in strongest terms the proposal from Shipley Gaming to relocate to the old 

Costa Coffee on Erdington High Street. 

 

This application will see the increase of anti social behaviour which already blights the area. 

It will also see the introduction of  more unlimited gaming machines due to bigger property. Erdington 

is an area of high unemployment and poverty and this would encourage more money lost by people 

who can ill afford to loose it 

 

Yours 
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Appendix 14 

 

From:  

Sent: 05 December 2024 21:55 

To: Licensing   

Subject: Oppose - gambling move application Erdington High Street 

 

Dear council,  

 

I am very disappointed to hear that a gambling application is in consideration for the former Costa 

Coffee site at Erdington High Street. I am a local resident and I believe this will increase crime and ASB 

behaviour in the area. 

 

Recent development near to the proposed application is retirement homes. I am certain the elderly 

and vulnerable adults therefore in the long run will have increased fear due to increased gambling of 

the multiple other gambling shops in very close proximity.  

 

With all of this, I am concerned it will impact the local businesses such the Wilton Market and the 

Acorns Charity shop, which I believe is one of the largest stores in the UK. 

 

I always do my best to support the local businesses on the High Street by shopping there and my 

concern of gambling sites near each other will increase the crime and would make me think twice in 

venturing out to the High Street.  

 

I feel very strongly against the move of the gambling site to the application site proposed and hope the 

council reject the proposal. 

 

Kind regards 

 

 

Local Erdington Resident. 

 

 



18 

Appendix 15 
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Appendix 15 continued – Local Risk Assessment 
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Appendix 16 
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